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CITY OF NEW HAVEN

BOARD OF ALDERMEN

                                                                                  August, 26, 2008
Honorable Carl Goldfield

President, New Haven Board of Aldermen

Dear President Goldfield:

We would like to respectfully submit to the Board of Aldermen, the attached communication, a proposed Order , which would establish a steering committee to develop a complete streets policy for New Haven, implement a sustainable complete streets program for the city, and propose complete streets legislation as an important first step toward creating a future New Haven which boasts welcoming, safe and vibrant streets and public ways.
New Haven is the regional center of south central Connecticut and the intermodal center of Connecticut’s transportation system. In addition, a greater proportion of New Haven residents (14%) walk to work than in any other city in New England while another 

 31%  of city residents bike, carpool or take public transit to work.

Recent tragedies at the Yale Medical School, along Whalley Avenue, and on Long Wharf Drive, as well as numerous other terrible accidents, have galvanized the community to form the New Haven Safe Streets Coalition. It has been found that auto traffic often conflicts with bike and pedestrian activity, thereby leading to unsafe conditions when these users do not follow the rules-of-the-road. In addition, recent studies on transportation policy in the tri-state area indicates that the economically disadvantaged, especially the African-American and Latino communities, are subject to disproportionately higher levels of pedestrian injuries and fatalities. 
The Safe Streets Coalition’s goal is to raise awareness of traffic safety issues and build community support for an urgent and comprehensive strategy that will reduce the number of traffic-related injuries and fatalities in New Haven by 50% by 2009 and 90% by 2015, while promoting streets that are more livable, walkable and economically vital. Streets are a critical component of public space, directly impact public health, play a major role in defining the image and identity of our city and provide the framework for current and future development. 

We believe that it is crucial for the City of New Haven to make a commitment to reaching the goals identified by the Safe Streets Coalition: pursuing the development of tools that raise the quality and civility of our shared public spaces; supporting neighborhood economic development; increasing the modal split of walking, cycling and transit modes; and building a safe, efficient and equitable transportation system in the city. To that end, we ask that the Board please review and hopefully approve this Order which would create a steering committee empowered to develop a complete streets policy for New Haven, implement a sustainable complete streets program for the city, and propose complete streets legislation.
We strongly feel that this is the very important first step toward creating a New Haven  which balances the needs of pedestrians, bicyclists, motorists, children, adults and seniors in developing a comprehensive plan to foster a  layout of our city streets and public thoroughfares that is welcoming, safe and  convenient, as well as both walkable and economically vibrant.  
Thank you for your consideration of this measure.

Respectfully submitted,

ERIN STURGIS-PASCALE                                 ROLAND LEMAR
Alderwoman, 14th Ward                                        Alderman, 9th Ward
ORDER OF THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN ESTABLISHING A STEERING COMMITTEE TO DEVELOP A COMPLETE STREETS POLICY FOR NEW HAVEN,  IMPLEMENT A SUSTAINABLE COMPLETE STREETS PROGRAM FOR THE CITY, AND PROPOSE COMPLETE STREETS LEGISLATION BASED ON THESE PRINCIPLES.
WHEREAS:  New Haven is the regional center of south central Connecticut and the intermodal center of Connecticut’s transportation system; and

WHEREAS:  a greater proportion of New Haven residents (14%) walk to work than in any other city in New England; and

WHEREAS:  an additional 31% of New Haven residents bike, carpool or take public transit to work; and 

WHEREAS:  automobile traffic often conflicts with bike and pedestrian activity, thereby leading to unsafe conditions when these users do not follow the rules-of-the-road ; and

WHEREAS:  recent tragedies at the Yale Medical School, along Whalley Avenue, and on Long Wharf Drive, as well as numerous other terrible accidents, have galvanized the community to form the New Haven Safe Streets Coalition; and

WHEREAS: recent studies on transportation policy in the tri-state area are uncovering data that indicates that the economically disadvantaged, especially the African-American and Latino communities, are subject to disproportionately higher levels of pedestrian injuries and fatalities; and

WHEREAS:  the Safe Streets Coalition’s goal is to raise awareness of traffic safety issues and build community support for an urgent and comprehensive strategy that will reduce the number of traffic-related injuries and fatalities in New Haven by 50% by 2009 and 90% by 2015, while promoting more livable, walkable and economically vibrant streets; and
WHEREAS:  streets are a critical component of public space, directly impact public health, play a major role in defining the image and identity of our city and provide the framework for current and future development; and
WHEREAS:  the City of New Haven and the New Haven Board of Aldermen are committed to reaching the goals and objectives identified by the Safe Streets Coalition; to pursuing the development of tools that raise the quality and civility of our shared public spaces; to supporting neighborhood economic development; to increasing the modal split of walking, cycling and transit modes and; to building a safe, efficient and equitable transportation system in the city through implementation of a broad series of initiatives involving education, policy development, engineering practices, physical improvements and traffic enforcement.
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDERED by the New Haven Board of Aldermen that a nine member Complete Streets Steering Committee shall be established, consisting of three members of the Board of Aldermen, three employees of the City of New Haven and three residents of the City of New Haven to guide the development of:

· a Complete Streets policy which ensures that all users of the        transportation system, especially pedestrians, bicyclists, transit                      users as well as children, elderly, and persons with disabilities                   are able to travel safely and conveniently on our city streets                              and sidewalks; 
· a Complete Streets Design Manual that provides specific design             guidelines for the construction of complete streets; 
· a process by which community members are included in the                    planning and design processes that will result in changes to their neighborhood streets; 
· an educational campaign; and 
· traffic enforcement support in collaboration with the New Haven                Police Department.
(1) Establish the following Complete Streets policy that:                                                 (a) requires the accommodation of the safety and convenience of all users of the transportation system using a Complete Streets hierarchy of users, which begins with pedestrians, bicyclists, transit users.  These users shall be accommodated and balanced in all types of transportation and development projects and through all phases of a project so that the vulnerable – children, elderly, and persons with disabilities – can travel safely within the public right of way;                                (b) mandates the application of this policy, through adherence to principles of the Design Manual, to any new or improvement project affecting the public streets and sidewalks (including resurfacing, restoring, and rehabilitation projects);        (c) prioritizes walkability, inter-modal transit, traffic calming and pedestrian-based urban economic development over competing goals; and                            (d) references performance standards, with measurable outcomes and benchmarks.

(2) Develop progressive design standards that will be incorporated into a Complete Streets Design Manual providing technical guidance on the design and construction of streets and sidewalks so that they support the underlying principles of the Complete Streets policy.  Such standards will:                              (a) provide a definition of a street classification system;                                            (b) increase the safety and walkability of our city streets through proven tools that slow vehicle speeds;                                                                                                       (c) create high visibility crosswalks for pedestrians;                                                             (d) create safe, connected bike facilities for cyclists;                                                         (e) narrow travel lanes;                                                                                                  (f) address on-street parking policies.  
      Such design standards will address: target speeds; street and lane   

      widths; signal timing and vehicle detection; uninterrupted block length;  

      connectivity; transit accessibility; as well as pedestrian and bicycle amenities such    

      as benches, bus shelters and secure bike parking. The design plan should be of a  

      quality so as to eliminate the need for excessive signage, which has negative 
      aesthetic impacts and reduces safety through driver distraction. These design  

      standards will require that the target speed for streets around schools, hospitals 
      and business districts that depend on pedestrian traffic be a maximum of 15 miles 
      per hour.  Complete Streets solutions shall be flexible to fit within the context of    

      the community. 
(3) Develop a participatory planning process whereby affected communities are given an opportunity to advocate for changes that will best serve the community’s interest.  Such process will include the opportunity for the participation or input from a qualified landscape architect, an economic development or public realm strategy professional, or other appropriate professional guidance.
(4) Coordinate on-going educational campaigns targeting all users of the public right-of-way on their collective rights and responsibilities, with the goal of increasing the safety and civility of the public streets.

(5) Support the New Haven Police Department’s traffic enforcement efforts and partner with the department to develop benchmarks for evaluating and measuring progress.

BE IT FURTHER ORDERED that the Complete Streets Steering Committee will communicate the Complete Streets Policy as an Ordinance Amendment for consideration by the Board of Aldermen not more than one year after the passage of this Order, with the requirement that the principles of this policy be incorporated into all aspects of street and transportation planning projects, scoping procedures, design manual, design approvals and performance measures.
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